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Dear Parents, Students, Teachers, and Friends 
 
     Back in December 2015, I was delighted to attend a luncheon at the Inverness 
Club in Toledo to accept a check from the Marathon Classic Golf Tournament to 
enable FEP to bring COSI on Wheels to Findlayôs schools.  In December 2016, 
COSI duly came to town and I, among many others, volunteered to help the event 
go well.  I spent the day of December 7 at Jacobs School, listened attentively during 
assembly as the COSI representative explained and described the various 
activities and concepts to be explored during the day, and then supervised one of 
the activities. 
     The subject presented by COSI was ñExploring Ecologyò and, from the initial 
group session, the young students at Jacobs began both to receive information 
and, to demonstrate their understanding of keywords, to respond to questions on 
the ñExploring Ecologyò vocabulary ï words such as camouflage, ecosystem, 
habitat, metamorphosis, organism, and pollination.  I was impressed at the 
politeness and attentiveness the students at Jacobs showed and at how quickly 
they appeared to grasp the meaning of the new words and terms they heard.  It 
also struck me, as if I did not really need reminding, that youôre never too old to 
learn ï there were many new facts that I learned as the COSI representative 
completed her first session and later throughout the day. 
     For the rest of the day, the various forty-five minute or so hands-on sessions 
took place and, one by one, classes from kindergarten through third grade moved 
from one activity to another.  The activities provided the students opportunities to 
learn how animals use camouflage to survive in their different habitats, explore the 
life cycles of different animals, study the impact of changes to plants and animals, 
and discover how different animals see the world.   
     Of significance to me was the fact that in this relaxed, fun environment, as they 
enjoyed hands-on activities, the young students were continuing to develop skills 
that they will utilize throughout their school and college careers and also in later life 
- skills such as observing, inferring, questioning, hypothesizing, predicting, 
planning, investigating, interpreting, communicating, and relating and applying. 
     At the end of a very satisfying and enjoyable day, volunteers helped dismantle 
the various activity stations, pack away the exhibits, and load the COSI truck.  The 
check FEP received from the Marathon Classic in December 2015 was the lowest 
value check presented to any organization at that event. However, itôs truly great 
to reflect on how bringing COSI on Wheels to Findlay demonstrated such great 
value and a wonderful use of Marathon Classic funds.      
 
Nigel Snelling 
FEP Board President 
nesnelling@aol.com 
419-425-8812 
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Camp Discovery & Camp World registration is  

March 16, 2017  at Washington Administration offices.  
                                            

See photos from the 
COSI visits on Page 6.  
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The STEM Classroom . . .  
STEM News from Bigelow Hill,  

Chamberlin Hill, Lincoln & Wilson Vance  
                  Stacy Douglas 
                                                              Kristin Woodhull   
 
     Mike Schmidt, a former Lincoln student and computer 
engineer, has developed a robotics program for 
elementary students, recommended for students ages 6-
12. The names of the robots are Dot and Dash and the 
robots can be programmed to play a xylophone, throw a 
ball, et cetera.  Also, the robots can interact with each 
other. 
     Mr. Schmidt visited Ms. Douglasô STEM classroom at 
Lincoln spending about 2 and 1/2 hours  sharing the 
motherboard/coding information, et cetera.  He then 
loaned two robots to the STEM classroom at Lincoln. 
Through a Findlay Enrichment Program grant, Lincoln 
was able to purchase four Dash robots for the gifted 
classroom. 
 

 
Mike Schmidt shares Dot and Dash robots with Lincoln 
students. 
 

 

 
   The STEM fourth and fifth graders are diving into a 
major undertaking, with far-reaching benefitsésounds 
deep, doesnôt it?   Independent studies are projects taken 
on by individual students to study a topic of his/her choice.  
The study is meant to allow freedom in many areas, 
including topic selection and direction of the study.  Skills 
included in the study incorporate reading, using non-
fiction materials, note taking, technology skills, and oral 
presentation, not to mention the specific knowledge 
gained on the topic. 
   The studies progress from a basic topic selection to a 
more defined research question within the topic.  Some of 
our base topics this year include: Fourth Grade: dogs, 
German foods, MRSA, black holes, water, candy making, 
strength of skyscrapers, baseball physics, architecture in 
space, dreams/brain, engineering in castles, coding, 
respiratory system, unusual animals, hacking, earth, 
water pollution, how robots work, horses, human and 
animal vocal cords and sounds, cruise ship movement 
and how cars work;  Fifth Grade: animal health, 
DNA/genes, dreams/brain, nervous system, impetigo, 
computer hardware, allergies, underground bunkers, 
electrical engineering, human brain, brain and nervous 
system, manufacturing petroleum, stars, alzheimers, 
protective football equipment, prosthetics, money, 
baseball physics, coding, diabetes assists, hip 
replacement, Pluto, chocolate, atomic bomb, space 
travel, oceanography, dairy farms, memory, x-rays, 
volcanology and muscles. 
   We are excited to continue the steps of the process and 
enjoy unique projects and presentations in the spring! 
 

 
REACH NEWS . .  . 

Kate Winger, Donnell 
                                            Jenna Potteiger, Glenwood      
 

6th Grade: 
   Sixth graders are in utopia!  The Giver by Lois Lowery 
is a  novel about a supposed ñperfect societyò where there 
is no war, crime, fighting, disease, or sadness.  Students, 
however, are quickly realizing that there is also no choice.  
Students have decided that this is not in fact a utopia 
because of the disturbing rules, procedures, and 
restrictions that have been put in place to keep the 
harmony.  At the conclusion of the book, students will 
develop a utopia of their own that will not only eliminate 
the problems they see in our society, but also eliminate 
the disturbing factors they found in the book.  Canôt wait 
to see what they concoct! 
 
 
 

 
Sojourner 
Smith works 
with the Dot 
and Dash 
robots. 



FEP Newsletter   Jan/Feb. 2017   Page  

 

3 

   
6th grader, Andrew Behrendt, sharing his  
project from the non-fiction book called  
Applied Minds. 
 

 
6th grader, Ava Fort, sharing her project based on 

her non-fiction choice about volcanoes. 
 

 

7th Grade: 
   Seventh graders are sharpening their attention to detail 
and problem-solving skills by becoming detectives in our 
mystery unit.  They are currently deep into Down the 
Rabbit Hole by Peter Abrahams.  They are not only 
keeping track of important items in their journals and 
working to solve the mystery in the story, but they are also 
tackling mini mysteries in the classroom as well.  The mini 
mysteries are going to increase in complexity until it is 
time for the anxiously awaited ñcrime sceneò that appears 
in the classroom.  Thatôs when their detective skills will be 
put to the final test! 
 

 
7th grader, Sammie Dong, working on 

the creation of a review game for stems. 
 
8th Grade: 
   Eighth graders are putting their brains to the test by 
reading I am the Cheese by Robert Cormier.  Oddly 
enough, their first task was to look deep inside 
themselves and write about how they personally are 
similar to cheese!  Their responses were most intriguing.  
Currently, they are in the process of unwrapping this 
difficult story in an effort to determine how the main 
character is like cheese.  At the conclusion of the book, 
beyond choosing a topic, they will also locate valuable 
resources to support their research and write an 
informative essay using MLA format.  The final step will 
be to create a presentation that includes visuals and an 
activity for the class.  This will give students a chance to 
practice their public speaking skills---a goal that many of 
them chose! 
 

             

Reid 
Patterson 
uses his robot 
to help with 
his end of the 
quarter 
reading 
project.   
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Findlay HS NEWS . . . 
 

HONORS CAREER MENTORSHIP PROGRAM 
(HCMP) 

    This school year three sessions of HCMP are 
scheduled, serving fifteen to twenty students each time.   
     Students and mentors participating in Group II are: 
 

Students & Mentors Students & Mentors 

Lindsay Blackwell, Gr. 12 
Holistic Medicine/Nutrition 
Dr. Heather Heck 
NW Ohio Orthopedics 

Megan Frost, Gr. 11 
Emerg. Medicine Physician 
Dr. Gregory Arnette 
Dr. Thomas Tropf 
Blanchard Valley Hospital 

Karina Bruce, Gr. 12 
Neurologist 
Dr. Anibal Lugo 
Neurosurgical Assoc. of 
NW Ohio 

Griffin Hartman, Gr. 11 
Engineering (Mech./Comp.) 
Todd Michael 
Plumbline Consulting 

Kaila Butterworth, Gr. 12 
Physicians Assistant 
Beth Ickes 

Neurosurgical Assoc. of 
NW Ohio 

Kayla Keckler, Gr. 11 
Biomedical Research 
Physician 
Dr. Nathaniel Ratnasamy 
Infection Prev. & Treatment 

Emily Cairns, Gr. 11 
Law 
Kristen Johnson 
Hancock County Probate & 
Juvenile Court 

Samuel Kovaleski, Gr. 12 
Law Enforcement/FBI 
Officer Luke Benjamin 
Findlay Police Dept. 

Tessa Ervin, Gr. 11 
Speech/Language  
Cindy Whitson 
Findlay City Schools 

Katelin Kreinbrink, Gr. 12 
Physical Therapy 
Gordon Estlack 
Ohio Orthopaedics 

Abby Federici, Gr. 12 
Athletic Training 
Jaclyn Schwieterman 
Marietta College 

Alyssa Montalbine, Gr. 12 
Engineering. 
Todd Coffman 
Marathon Petroleum Co. 

Todd Federici, Gr. 12 
Mechanical Engineering 
Eric Holbrook 

Cooper Tire & Rubber Co. 

Jeffrey Morsfield, Gr. 11 
Statistician 
Neil Bockrath 

Cooper Tire & Rubber Co. 

Richard Carter Fox, Gr. 12 
Cardio Vascular Thoracic 
Surgery 
Dr. Eric Browning 
Findlay Slurgical 
Associates 

 
 

                
 

 
Paul Smith, Marathon Petroleum, mentored Bahi Iboaya 
in Business.  They attended the Mentorship Breakfast on 
Jan. 19 at Millstream Café. 

 
SELECTIVE COLLEGE PANEL 

          Selective College Panel was held on December 29, 
2016 from 6:30-8:30 at Coffee Amici.  Participating on the 
panel were six recent FHS graduates:  JJ Reneau (Naval 
Academy), Patrick Breen (Rice University), Isiah Gaines 
(Penn State), Rebecca Shaffer (Clemson University), 
Adam Seitz (Rose-Hulman) and Sarah Barkey (Smith 
College).   Also, Maria Gangemi, FHS 1999 graduate, 
represented Harvard and her husband Sean Luo, spoke 
about his experiences at Sarah Lawrence.  College 
students and former college students shared their 
experiences regarding what it takes to get into a selective 
college and how to be successful. FHS Junior Scholars, 
grades 9-11, were invited to this event.  Thank you to 
Findlay Enrichment Programs and Academic Booster 
Club for sponsoring this wonderful event. 
 

COLLEGE PLANNING SERIES 
 
Feb. 22, 2017 
ñTwenty-First Century Careers,ò Periods 3-5A, 
(Sophomores Only) 
Jan Taylor, Director of Career Planning, Univ. of Findlay 
Teacher Sponsor: Barb Tardibuono 
Counselor Sponsors:  Mary Burget, Jenny Coulter, and 
Ray Elbin 
 

March 29, 2017 
ñCollege Comes Sooner Than You Think,ò Periods 2-7 
Ohio Northern University (Freshmen Only) 
Teacher Sponsor: Josh Studer 
Counselor Sponsor: Maria Little 

 
MEETING OF THE MINDS 

 
March 22, 2017 
Broadcasting, Periods 4-8 
ABC TV, Channel 13, Toledo,  
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Teacher Sponsors:  Andy Cantrell, Mary Beth Kennedy-
Mowrey 
Counselor Sponsors:  Mary Burget, Jenny Coulter, Ray 
Elbin and Maria Little 
                           
March 30, 2017 
Law as a Career, Periods 2-8 
University of Toledo 
Teacher Sponsors:  Mark Dickman, David Barkey, Jim 
Rucki and Josh Studer 
Counselor Sponsors:  Mary Burget, Jenny Coulter and 
Ray Elbin 
                  
  
GLORIOUS & TRIUMPHANT … 
 
   Nathan Thomas, former JSA member - now an 
engineer, started All We Are, a nonprofit to help the 
children in Kampala, Uganda several years ago.  All We 
Are began with a single solar school project which now 
includes four schools and a rehab center. Ten schools 
with solar power is the goal for 2020.  The rehab centerôs 
purpose is to keep girls/women off the streets by 
educating them in hair design, tailoring or beadwork.  
ñKicking it Backò was added four years ago with 
thousands of pounds of soccer equipment taken to 
Kampala.  A new project is ñEvery Girl,ò an educational 
project to help girls understand their bodies better plus 
provide the hygienic supplies they need.   
 

   Carris Lammers, All We Are member who works at 
Cooper, spoke to JSA in January about All We Are and 
encouraged JSA members to get involved with a non 
profit they believe in. 
   If you are interested in learning more about All We Are 
ï Young People Changing the World, check the website: 
allweare.org. 
 

Carris Lammers (front row on the right) with JSA 

members 
 

 
 
 
 

Illustrious Alumni  
   Hope you enjoy this new column showcasing a 
ñgraduateò of gifted programs. 
   Cory Edds, 2003 FHS graduate, currently works with 
ExxonMobil as a Subsea Englneer located in Equatorial 
Guinea. Cory remembers FIND (Furthering Interests/ 
Nurturing Development) days working on independent 
studies, selling ñgoodsò in exchange for play money and 
playing the Oregon Trail on the old Apple computers 
before class.  ñThe greatest benefit of FIND was getting a 
chance to develop social skills in a safe environment with 
other students,ò says Cory. 
   “Being in an environment one day a week with others in 
my same age group in a more ófree rangeô learning 
environment helped me make connections with others 
before high school where we would all be in classes 
together.ò 
   ñAlso, Camp Discovery where I was able to explore 
science in a more hands-on environment was fun and 
created the ósparkò for the career I eventually pursued.  
Furthermore, working as a camp counselor gave me an 
opportunity to work on my leadership skills even though I 
did not know it at the time.ò 
   Thank you, Cory, for sharing how Gifted Programs 
helped you achieve your potential. 

    

Of Interest To All. . .  
 

JSA COMMUNITY DINNER 

     The annual Community Dinner for the Junior 

Statesmen of America (JSA) service learning project will 

be April 6, 2017 from 5:00-7:00 at First Presbyterian 

Church.  Cedar Valley will cater the event.  You can 

purchase tickets from a JSA member, Mr. Barkey or Judy 

Withrow at 419-425-8296 or jwithrow@fcs.org.  The JSA 

African project for 2016-17 is sponsoring a medical camp 

in Tanga, Tanzania. Carryout is available. 

 

 

           
Ryan Lindahl, teacher at Glenwood, used an FEP grant 
to purchase 3-D pens.  For their first attempt, students 
used the pens to create a square-based pyramid. 
 
 

         

mailto:jwithrow@fcs.org


FEP Newsletter   Jan/Feb. 2017   Page  

 

6 

COSI VISITS FINDLAY 
   COSI visited several primary and intermediate schools 
during the month of December.  Students learned about 
ecology, chemistry or weather. 

 

 
Many community members volunteered to make the 

COSI visits a great success for our FCS students. Hereôs 
Nigel Snelling, FEP President, at Jacobs. 

 
 

COMPUTER PROGRAMMING 
   Nolan Connell, a UF graduate student, will teach 
Computer Programming II at Glenwood on Wednesdays 
from 3-4:30 beginning February 1 and ending April 5 with 
no class on March 8 (UF Spring Break). The curriculum 

will be ECLIPSE (Java).  The class will be taught in 
computer lab B-113 at Glenwood.  

 
ROBOTICS 

     Craig Perry taught High School Robotics to several 
students first semester and will teach another class 
second semester.  Laura Finney will teach Robotics I at 
Donnell and Jodi Smith will teach Robotics II at Donnell 
second semester.  Call 419-427-5495 to be put on a list 
for contact in the fall about the robotics classes offered. 
 
 

ELEMENTARY ENGINEERING I AND II 
     Engineering I and II classes began Saturday, January 
28, 2017 and will end April 1, 2017. The classes that 
teach engineering concepts using Legos are from 9:00- 
11:00 at Donnell Middle School.  Laura Finney is teaching 
both Engineering classes.  Area engineers also help.  
Mrs. Finney welcomed many students to this excellent 
STEM (Science, Technology, Engineering, Math) 
program for students in grades 3-5.  Call 419-427-5495 to 
be put on a list for contact in the fall about the engineering 
classes offered. 
 

 
 
 
     Camp Discovery will be held June 5-9, 2017 at Donnell 
Middle School. The theme for the day long camp will be 
“How Things Work.” Camp Discovery prides itself on 
“being a happening place” where children have fun 
learning. 
      NEEDED:  Small “take apart” appliances/gadgets 
(you will not get these donations back).  Pease call 419-
425-8296 right away if you have items to donate.  Thanks! 
 

 

 
 
     Camp World will be held July 31, Aug. 1-4, 2017 at 
Donnell Middle School. The theme for the daylong camp 
will be ”Getting Oriented to the Orient.”  Here’s an 
opportunity for students to find out about  food, music, art, 
sports, and language in Indonesia, Japan, Malaysia, 
Singapore and Taiwan.  
     The camp hours for both Camp Discovery and Camp 
World are from 8:30-3:00 daily with lunch, t-shirt, and all 
materials included in the cost.  
     Watch for flyers on both camps coming home with your 
child soon. 
     Signup day for both camps is March 16, 2017 from 8-
1 and 3-4:30 at Washington Admin. Building, 1100 Broad 
Ave., Findlay, Ohio. 
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OUTBACK FUNDRAISER 

     Outback has given us 300 tickets to sell for March 6, 7 

or 8 takeout only–-100 tickets March 6, 100 tickets March 

7 and 100 tickets March 8.  Cost of an adult meal is $15 

with $11.50 of that amount going into the Findlay 

Enrichment Programs’ treasury.  Cost of a child’s meal is 

$5 and FEP makes $3 on each child’s meal.  Adult meal:  

chicken or steak, garlic mashed potatoes, bleu cheese 

chopped salad and double chocolate parfait.  Child’s 

Meal: chicken fingers and Aussie chips or large portion of 

macaroni and cheese.  If you need tickets, please email 

Karen Herold at kherold@fcs.org or Judy Withrow at 

jwithrow@fcs.org. You may also call Judy at 419-425-

8296.  Hope you can help with this great fundraiser! 

 
SCIENCE COMMUNITIES STUDY SPACE 

     Sixty-five fifth graders from our intermediate schools 

have been studying Space once a week after school since 

November.  These students, chosen for their ability and 

interest in science, will culminate this study with a field trip 

to Oregon, OH May 19 to the Challenger Space 

Center.  All the students will work in teams in the 

afternoon on April 5 at Chamberlin Hill to prepare for the 

simulation on May 19. Students have assessed their 

strengths in order to determine which team they will be on 

(data collection, communication, et cetera) in order to 

land a spacecraft on the moon in a viable place on May 

19. Thank you to the teachers who are giving their time 

and skills to Science Communities: Beth Ann Nissen 

(Bigelow Hill); Tina Gephart (Chamberlin Hill); Beppie 

Walerius (Lincoln); and Kerri Harmon (Wilson Vance). 
 
 

FEP BOARD MEETING DATES 
7:00 PM 

1100 Broad Ave. 
Large Conference Room 

Findlay, OH  45840 
Mar. 6, Apr. 3 and May 1, 2017 

 
Please call Judy Withrow, 419-425-8296, if you would 
like to serve on a committee. 
 

Thank you to the following people who have 

generously donated to FEP this school year: 

Ball Metal, Constance Barron, Mike & Jenne Cairns, 

Cooper Tire & Rubber Company, J. R. & M. L. Earhart, 

Sarah & William Fedirka, Ray & Juli Frankart (REMAX 

Realty), Karen & David Gerardi, Gigi Griffith, Hancock 

Wood Electric, House of Hindenach LLC, Kory & Lameice 

Kenny, Kiwanis, Kroger, Marathon Petroleum Company, 

Meijer, Laura & Thomas Metz, Phillip & Heather Mosier, 

Outback, Benjamin & Amber Patterson, Carol & Milt 

Peters, Cary Seager, Connie & Robert Sprague, Don & 

Carrie Templin, Time Warner, John & Barbara Weber, 

David & Yukari Weese, Doug & Stephanie Wendt, 

Whirlpool, Ivan & Judy Withrow. 

 

     FEP is a non-profit, tax-exempt organization, and its 
members include parents and others concerned with 
advocating for and supporting educational enrichment 
programs. FEP works in partnership with the Findlay City 
Schools and area businesses to encourage, develop, and 
coordinate a variety of classes, events, and programs 
held within the schools and community.  
 

 

FEP CONTRIBUTIONS 

     IF YOU WOULD LIKE TO SUPPORT FINDLAYôS 

ACADEMICALLY TALENTED STUDENTS, YOU MAY 

BECOME A MEMBER OF FEP BY ATTENDING MEETINGS, 

VOLUNTEERING, AND/OR PROVIDING FINANCIAL 

SUPPORT! 

 

"  

 

       

Name 

 

       

Address 

 

       

City, Zip 

 

       

Daytime Phone   Evening Phone 

 

       

Email address 

 

I would like to be involved by: 

         Æ Becoming a supporter of FEP with a 

 tax deductible amount of: (Please circle) 

 

$100  $75  $50 

 $25  $10  $  

 

        Æ Donating time or money for FEP programs 

Please return to: 

Judy Withrow 

Findlay Enrichment Program, Inc. 

Findlay City Schools 

1100 Broad Ave., 

 Findlay, OH   45840

              

 

  Thank 

   You! 
 

mailto:kherold@fcs.org
mailto:jwithrow@fcs.org


 

 

     
 
 

   
 
 

    
 
 

 
 

 

                      Calendar of Events  
 

Thurs., Feb. 2 HCMP Breakfast, Group II, Millstream Café, 6:30 a.m. 
Tues., Feb. 7 HCMP, Group 3, Seminar 1, FHS, Room 271, 2:45 p.m. 
Tues., Feb. 21 HCMP, Group 3, Seminar 2, FHS, Room 271, 2:45 p.m. 
Wed., Feb. 22 21st Century Careers, Univ. of Findlay, per. 3-5A 
Wed. Mar. 22 Broadcasting, ABC TV, Channel 13, Toledo, per. 4-8 
Wed., Mar. 29 College Comes Sooner Than You Think, Ohio Northern, per. 2-7 
Thurs., Mar. 30 Law as a Career, Univ. of Toledo, periods 2-8 
Tues., Apr. 4 HCMP, Group 3, Seminar 3, FHS, Room 271, 2:45 p.m. 
Thurs., Apr. 20 HCMP Breakfast, Group III, Millstream Café, 6:30 a.m. 
 

 

                                                                                                                                                      

Read the FEP Newsletter online at … 

www.findlaycityschools.org/districtinfo/gifted and join FEP!  Call Judy Withrow for more details at 419-425-8296. 
 
If you would like to receive our FEP Newsletter by e-mail … 

Please e-mail your request to mclarke@findlaycityschools.org and we will add you to the list.   

 

http://www.findlaycityschools.org/districtinfo/gifted
mailto:mclarke@findlaycityschools.org

